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April 24, 2006

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for the King County Council’s consideration is an ordinance regarding the revision of the city of Kirkland’s boundary to include the remaining portion of properties located outside the city in unincorporated King County, as provided in RCW 35.13.340, and to clarify the city boundary.  
On November 8, 1890, the eastern portion of the 92nd Avenue NE right-of-way, south of NE 120th Street, was dedicated as part of the Water Front Addition to Kirkland.  This right-of-way has remained unopened since its dedication.  The unopened right-of-way was automatically vacated as a matter of law pursuant to the laws of 1889-90, Chapter 19, Section 32, page 603, amended in laws of 1909, Chapter 90, Section 1, page 189, now codified in RCW 36.87.090.

On November 23, 1987, the city passed an ordinance enacting its “Lower Juanita Annexation,” which was generally located east of 92nd Avenue NE and extended north of Lake Washington to NE 132nd Street.  The legal description along the western boundary of the annexation was ambiguous in that the city identified the western boundary of the annexation as the eastern margin of the vacated portion of 92nd Avenue NE right-of-way and King County identified the boundary as the north-south center of the section line as described on the attached map.  The boundary adjustment clarifies the ambiguity that currently exists regarding the city boundary at 92nd Avenue NE.

An owner of the properties abutting the east side of 92nd Avenue NE south of NE 120th Street has requested that the city recognize the historical road vacation; adjust the city boundary to the north-south center of the section line pursuant to RCW 35.13.340 and support the clearing of title for those parcels still showing encumbrances for the portion of 92nd Avenue NE that was automatically vacated as a matter of law.  The boundary adjustment ensures that the city boundary line remains contiguous with the property lines along the unopened 92nd Avenue NE so the remaining portion of properties located in unincorporated King County is included within the city boundaries.

The procedure for city boundary revision of this nature is in accordance with RCW 35.13.340 which states that, 

“The boundaries of a city shall be adjusted to include or exclude the remaining portion of a parcel of land located partially within and partially without the boundaries of that city upon the governing body of the city adopting a resolution approving such an adjustment that was requested in a petition signed by the owner of the parcel.”

This type of boundary revision is not subject to the Boundary Review Board.  Revision of the corporate boundary of a city is effective upon approval by the city council and the county legislative authority.

The adoption of the attached county ordinance will approve the revision of the corporate boundary of the city of Kirkland so that any ambiguity created by the Lower Juanita Annexation is clarified and so the new city boundary line remains contiguous with the property lines along unopened 92nd Avenue NE and place the properties in one jurisdiction.
If you have any questions regarding this ordinance, please contact Linda Dougherty, Division Director of the Road Services Division, at 206-296-6590.

I recommend that the King County Council adopt this ordinance.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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